NEW RESIDENT/FAMILY HANDBOOK



Experience Our History, Share Our Future!



WELCOME TO
BONNECHERE MANOR
470 Albert Street
Renfrew, Ontario
K7V 4L5
613-432-4873



Proud to be Accredited with Exemplary Standing

Revised: January 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
Welcome to Bonnechere Manor	5
Residents' Bill of Rights	6
Strategic Map (Mission, Vision, Value)	9
Quality Improvement (QI) Initiatives	10
Residents' Bill of Responsibilities	12
Resident's Safety Responsibilities	13
Basic Care, Programs and Services	15
Telephone Directory	17
Information about Bonnechere Manor's Programs & Services & Policies:	
Adaptive Clothing	19
Administrative Services	19
Advocacy	19
Alcohol	19
Application	19
Auditorium – Renfrew Rotary Hall	19
Auxiliary	19
Birthday Acknowledgement	20
Building Access (Entrance Doors) Security	20
Call Bell System	20
Care Conference	20
Church Services / Pastoral Care	20
Client Programs	21
Clothing	21
Complaints Process	21
Confidentiality of Residents' Information and Records	21
Decorating	22
Dental Hygienist	22
Dietitian	22
Discharge	22
Donations	22
Emergency Plan	22
Fall Prevention	22
Family Accommodations	22
Family Council	23
Family Dining Room	23
Fire Drills	23
Fire Safety Plan	23
Food and Nutrition Services	24

Foot Care Nurse	25
Foundation	25
Furniture	25
Gift Shop	25
Hairdressing	25
Income Tax Receipts	25
Infection Control	25
Inspections	26
Internet Service	26
Intimacy	26
Language Services	26
Laundry	26
Leave of Absences	26
Liability/Management of Resident's Property	27
Mail Service	27
Mandatory Reports	27
Medical Assistance in Dying (MAID)	28
Medical Director and Attending Physicians	28
Medications	29
Mobility Devices	29
Newsletter	29
Newspaper	30
Notification of Substitute Decision Maker	30
Nursing Services and Medical Care	30
Ontario Drug Benefit Program	30
Parking	30
Personal Hygiene Products	31
Pet Therapy Program	31
Pharmacy Services	31
Photocopying	31
Photographs	31
Physiotherapy	31
Power of Attorney	32
Pre-authorized Payment Plan	32
Prevention of Resident Abuse and Neglect Policy	32
Privacy	33
Rate Reduction	36
Recreation Programs	36
Resident Council	36
Resident/Representative Meetings	36

Resident Rooms	36
Resident Transfer/Move	38
Respite Care	38
Restraint Policy	38
Safety	38
Scent, Minimal	39
Security	39
Sewing	39
Smoking Regulations	39
Snoezelen Therapy	39
Special Programs	39
Spiritual Program/Pastoral Services	40
Staff Accompaniment	40
Telephone Services	40
Television Services	40
Tours	40
Transportation	40
Trust Fund	40
Valuables	41
Vending Machines	41
Video Conferencing	41
Violence Prevention	41
Volunteer Services	42

WELCOME

On behalf of the County of Renfrew, Residents, Staff, Volunteers, I welcome you to Bonnechere Manor.

Bonnechere Manor is a municipal, 180 bed long-term care home. It is owned and operated by the County of Renfrew and City of Pembroke and has provided quality care to the elderly since 1958.

The most recent data on the profile of residents in Bonnechere Manor identifies the average resident is 85 years old. The resident population presents with a wide range of health challenges requiring nursing care that typically includes considerable assistance with personal care. More specialized care such as intravenous therapy, complex wound care, palliative care and dementia care are performed at an expert level in collaboration with the interprofessional care team. Care delivery is predicated on the belief that the personhood of the resident takes precedence over any particular diagnosis. In 1995, residents and staff moved to our current location at 470 Albert Street.

Bonnechere Manor operates under the direction of the Administrator and is subject to the Fixing Long-Term Care Act and Regulations. The Manor has an annual budget in excess of \$14.7M and employs approximately 250 staff. The Home provides 24 hour nursing and personal care, nutritious meals and snacks, activation and recreation, rehabilitation, palliative and pastoral care, housekeeping, laundry and administrative support.

Our Mission is:

With a person-centred approach, Bonnechere Manor is a safe and caring community to live and work

Residents and families are considered an integral part of the care team and therefore are encouraged to become actively involved in the process of care. Your questions and comments are an invaluable source of information toward assuring an informed and comprehensive approach to care delivery. If you have any concerns at any time, please do not hesitate to contact a manager or the Registered Nurse-in-Charge.

The move to a long-term care Home can be an overwhelming experience with the significant amount of information to be absorbed. It is our intent that this Handbook will help ease the transition to living in the Manor. Ongoing information is posted on the Resident/Family Communication Board located by reception at the front entrance.

On behalf of the Bonnechere Manor Resident and Family Councils, we hope you find this information helpful. I encourage you to contact me per below if there is any additional information you may require.

Sincerely,

Mike Blackmore RN BScN MHS GNC(C)
Director of Long-Term Care, County of Renfrew
725 Pembroke Street West
Pembroke ON K8A 8S6
(p) 613-735-0175 ext. 214
(f) 613-735-8061
mblackmore@countyofrenfrew.on.ca

RESIDENTS' BILL OF RIGHTS

Every licensee of a long-term care home shall ensure that the following rights of residents are fully respected and promoted:

RIGHT TO BE TREATED WITH RESPECT

- 1. **Every resident** has the right to be treated with courtesy and respect and in a way that fully recognizes the resident's inherent dignity, worth and individuality, regardless of their race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, creed, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression, age, marital status, family status or disability.
- 2. **Every resident** has the right to have their lifestyle and choices respected.
- 3. Every resident has the right to have their participation in decision-making respected.

RIGHT TO FREEDOM FROM ABUSE AND NEGLECT

- 4. Every resident has the right to freedom from abuse.
- 5. Every resident has the right to freedom from neglect by the licensee and staff.

RIGHT TO AN OPTIMAL QUALITY OF LIFE

- 6. **Every resident** has the right to communicate in confidence, receive visitors of their choice and consult in private with any person without interference.
- 7. **Every resident** has the right to form friendships and relationships and to participate in the life of the long-term care home.
- 8. **Every resident** has the right to share a room with another resident according to their mutual wishes, if appropriate accommodation is available.
- 9. **Every resident** has the right to meet privately with their spouse or another person in a room that assures privacy.
- 10. Every resident has the right to pursue social, cultural, religious, spiritual and other interests, to develop their potential and to be given reasonable assistance by the licensee to pursue these interests and to develop their potential.
- 11. Every resident has the right to live in a safe and clean environment.
- 12. **Every resident** has the right to be given access to protected outdoor areas in order to enjoy outdoor activity unless the physical setting makes this impossible.
- 13. **Every resident** has the right to keep and display personal possessions, pictures and furnishings in their room subject to safety requirements and the rights of other residents.
- 14. **Every resident** has the right to manage their own financial affairs unless the resident lacks the legal capacity to do so.
- 15. Every resident has the right to exercise the rights of a citizen.

RIGHT TO QUALITY CARE AND SELF-DETERMINATION

- 16. **Every resident** has the right to proper accommodation, nutrition, care and services consistent with their needs.
- 17. **Every resident** has the right to be told both who is responsible for and who is providing the resident's direct care.
- 18. **Every resident** has the right to be afforded privacy in treatment and in caring for their personal needs.
- 19. Every resident has the right to,
 - i. participate fully in the development, implementation, review and revision of their plan of care,
 - ii. give or refuse consent to any treatment, care or services for which their consent is required by law and to be informed of the consequences of giving or refusing consent,

- iii. participate fully in making any decision concerning any aspect of their care, including any decision concerning their admission, discharge or transfer to or from a long-term care home and to obtain an independent opinion with regard to any of those matters, and
- iv. have their personal health information within the meaning of the *Personal Health Information Protection Act, 2004* kept confidential in accordance with that Act, and to have access to their records of personal health information, including their plan of care, in accordance with that Act.
- 20. **Every resident** has a right to ongoing and safe support from their caregivers to support their physical, mental, social and emotional wellbeing and their quality of life and to assistance in contacting a caregiver or other person to support their needs.
- 21. **Every resident** has the right to have any friend, family member, caregiver or other person of importance to the resident attend any meeting with the licensee or the staff of the home.
- 22. **Every resident** has the right to designate a person to receive information concerning any transfer or any hospitalization of the resident and to have that person receive that information immediately.
- 23. **Every resident** has the right to receive care and assistance towards independence based on a restorative care philosophy to maximize independence to the greatest extent possible.
- 24. **Every resident** has the right not to be restrained, except in the limited circumstances provided for under this Act and subject to the requirements provided for under this Act.
- 25. **Every resident** has the right to be provided with care and services based on a palliative care philosophy.
- 26. **Every resident** who is dying or who is very ill has the right to have family and friends present 24 hours per day.

RIGHT TO BE INFORMED, PARTICIPATE, AND MAKE A COMPLAINT

- 27. **Every resident** has the right to be informed in writing of any law, rule or policy affecting services provided to the resident and of the procedures for initiating complaints.
- 28. Every resident has the right to participate in the Residents' Council.
- 29. **Every resident** has the right to raise concerns or recommend changes in policies and services on behalf of themself or others to the following persons and organizations without interference and without fear of coercion, discrimination or reprisal, whether directed at the resident or anyone else:
 - i. the Residents' Council.
 - ii. the Family Council.
 - iii. the licensee, and, if the licensee is a corporation, the directors and officers of the corporation, and, in the case of a home approved under Part IX, a member of the committee of management for the home under section 135 or of the board of management for the home under section 128 or 132.
 - iv. staff members.
 - v. government officials.
 - vi. any other person inside or outside the long-term care home.

Further guide to interpretation

- (2) Without restricting the generality of the fundamental principle, the following are to be interpreted so as to advance the objective that a resident's rights set out in subsection (1) are respected:
 - 1. This Act and the regulations.
 - 2. Any agreement entered into between a licensee and the Crown or an agent of the Crown.
 - 3. Any agreement entered into between a licensee and a resident or the resident's substitute decision-maker.

Enforcement by the resident

(3) A resident may enforce the Residents' Bill of Rights against the licensee as though the resident and the licensee had entered into a contract under which the licensee had agreed to fully respect and promote all of the rights set out in the Residents' Bill of Rights.

Regulations

(4) The Lieutenant Governor in Council may make regulations governing how rights set out in the Residents' Bill of Rights shall be respected and promoted by the licensee.

NOTE: A copy of the Residents' Bill of Rights in French is posted on the Resident/Family Communication Board and will be provided upon admission if required.



Vision:

Leading excellence in service delivery

Mission:

With a person-centred approach, Bonnechere Manor is a safe and caring community to live and work



INNOVATION IN QUALITY IMPROVEMENT

Growing programs and services in a creative manner based on the needs of the community.

SAFE & HEALTHY WORKPLACE

Positive work-life balance promotes an environment conducive to high satisfaction, quality and productivity.

COLLABORATION

Working with partners to ensure a wide spectrum of services and supports are available to residents, both current and future.

Honesty and Integrity Professionalism

Client Services Orientation Focus on Results

QUALITY IMPROVEMENT PLAN (QIP) INITIATIVES

Resident Satisfaction Surveys

Residents or their Substitute Decision Makers (SDM) are requested to participate in an annual Resident/Family Satisfaction Survey to provide feedback on the programs and services provided. The results of the surveys are posted on the Resident/Family Communication Board and copied to the Resident and Family Councils. An action plan is then developed by the management team to ensure recommendations or concerns are reviewed and where possible implemented.

Strategic Plan

The management team, in conjunction with representative stakeholders (Residents, Families, Staff, Volunteers and Board), develops a long-range plan for the Home to ensure its Mission, Vision and Values are implemented. The management team reviews this document and develops an annual plan.

Quality Improvement Plan (QIP)

The Bonnechere Manor QIP is developed and posted on the QIP Board in the front lobby. The plan outlines the Home's goals for the year to enhance/improve programs and services for residents and staff, consistent with the strategic initiatives. An interdisciplinary team meets quarterly to review our statistics and make changes as required.

HOME: FUNDAMENTAL PRINICPLE (SECTION 1 OF Fixing Long-Term Care Act, 2021)

The fundamental principle to be applied in the interpretation of this Act and anything required or permitted under this Act is that a long-term care home is primarily the home of its residents and is to be operated so that it is a place where they may live with dignity and in security, safety and comfort and have their physical, psychological, social, spiritual and cultural needs adequately met.

ACCOMMODATION

Bonnechere Manor is comprised of six resident home areas (RHAs). Assignment to a RHA is based on the assessed care needs of each resident. The rooms are large enough to accommodate additional furnishings however it is important when considering what to bring into the Home to allow for the resident to safely transfer and easily move about the room and ensure adequate space for staff to provide care for the resident including required equipment.

Resident Home Areas

HMI and HMII home areas have 35 residents and the Pinnacle (secured) home areas have 20 residents featuring:

- Centrally located dining room
- Spacious lounge area
- > Spa containing a therapeutic tub, shower and ensuite washroom
- Access to the outdoor courtyards
- > Tastefully appointed resident rooms with large windows

Residents may choose a private, semi-private or basic (shared) room. A private room at Bonnechere Manor is approximately 160 square feet of private sleeping and sitting area, as compared to the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (MOHLTC) minimum requirement of 130 square feet. The private room has a private ensuite washroom. A semi-private is also approximately 160 square feet of private sleeping and sitting area with a shared washroom. A basic room, accommodating two residents is approximately 150 square feet per resident as compared to the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care minimum requirement of 115 square feet. A privacy curtain may be drawn separating the two sleeping areas. Both sides of the basic room have a large window. The basic room includes an ensuite washroom shared between the two residents.

Accommodation rates are established by the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care and are subject to change annually. Residents are obligated to pay for the basic accommodation charge, including during approved leave of absences from the Home (e.g. during a medical, psychiatric, vacation and casual absences). Current rates are posted on the Resident/Family Communication Board or you may contact the Administrative Assistant-Finance at ext. 1243 or direct number 613-433-8306. In order to apply for a rate reduction in the charge for basic accommodation, contact the Administrative Assistant-Finance.

RESIDENTS' BILL OF RESPONSIBILITIES

- 1. Abide by the Home's policies.
- 2. Respect the rights and privacy of other residents as well as other persons, including staff, in the Home and shall treat them with dignity.
- 3. Abide by the decision of, and cooperate with, the Administrator of the Home in moving to a different room in the Home as determined by the Administrator and/or Medical Director. This includes, but without limitation, when the residents health care requirements change or the resident's behaviour dictate that a move is both necessary and in the best interests of the resident and others in the Home.
- 4. Be responsible for making their own arrangements for the purchase of any goods or services from third-party suppliers, which includes but is not limited to, hairstyling and haircutting charges, uninsured drug supply, transportation costs, dry cleaning, newspapers, gift and tuck shop purchases, prescription drug dispensing fee, and sitter/private duty nursing. Payment should be made directly to each supplier by the resident or through the resident's trust account. The resident acknowledges that the Home is not responsible for any third-party supplier, its policies, charges or methods of payment for goods or services.
- 5. Be responsible for physician's fees, medications or other treatments or aids, including specialized wheelchairs or other equipment ordered by a physician or health care professional for the resident, unless otherwise provided or not covered by the Ontario Drug Benefit Plan, Assistive Devices Programs, OHIP or Veterans Affairs Canada or any other coverage or insurance.
- 6. The Applicant/Representative acknowledges that it has been explained and that he or she understands that the Applicant/Representative agrees to release and indemnify the Home, its agents and employees from all claims and liability resulting from:
 - (a) the loss of money, unless specifically deposited in trust and the loss or damage of personal effects. Personal effects would include but are not limited to such items as glasses, hearing aids or dentures;
 - (b) the loss or destruction of clothing, unless the loss or destruction occurred as a result of negligence on the part of the Home;
 - (c) any responsibility related to his/her welfare and care requirements when off the premises of the Home, except when such absence includes a staff escort.

RESIDENTS' SAFETY RESPONSIBILITIES

Residents and their families can assist Bonnechere Manor staff and other residents with maintaining a safe environment by:

- 1. Being courteous, respectful and act in a manner that promotes safety and harmony for self, other residents and staff members within the Home.
- 2. There is no smoking of tobacco, cannabis, electronic cigarettes or any other substances in/on the property of Bonnechere Manor.
- 3. Provide appropriate clothing, adequate footwear, prosthetic devices (e.g. glasses, dentures, hearing aids) and other effects or requirements, which are not specifically identified as the responsibility of the Home on an ongoing basis. The Home is not responsible for arranging any needed repairs, maintenance or replacement of these when necessary.
- 4. Practice hand hygiene regularly to reduce the risk of infection.
- 5. Ensure all electrical devices are CSA or UL approved and in good repair. Maintenance Department will inspect all electrical items. Extension cords are not permitted. TV cables must be installed and maintained by the Maintenance Department. Heating devices are not allowed in resident rooms which includes microwave ovens. For health and safety reasons, new admissions will not be permitted to have a refrigerator in their room. Residents that currently have a refrigerator will be grand fathered.
- 6. Repairs for personal equipment such as wheelchairs or glasses will be provided by external sources. The Resident/Representative may elect to make alternate arrangements for the repair work. If requested, the staff will make arrangement with local suppliers.
- 7. Bonnechere Manor has a minimal scent policy to reduce environmental sensitivities for residents, staff and visitors.
- 8. Adhere to the Power Mobile Device Policy ensuring appropriate use of any power mobility device.
- 9. Adhere to the Ergonomic Design Policy to reduce the risk factors for caregivers and residents in allowing free movement of the caregiver, resident, lifting devices, walkers, and wheelchairs in the resident room and washroom.

- 10. Permit a safety inspection on admission and after an outing of resident's property for removal of any belongings that may be seen as a danger to themselves or others.
- 11. Window drapes/curtains must be fire-rated and proof of fire rating must be shown.
- 12. Due to tripping hazards mats/rugs are not permitted.
- 13. There is a standard set-up for the resident's room to ensure the health and safety of the residents, visitors and staff. The headboard of the bed is to remain placed on the accent wall of the room, with the bed accessible by three sides. If a television is to be wall mounted (maximum 35") it must be placed on the same wall as the cable connection. The room must not be over-crowded with furniture, boxes, appliances, etc.

We appreciate your assistance in keeping our home environment safe and if you notice or feel that something is unsafe, please advise a staff member accordingly.

BASIC CARE, PROGRAMS AND SERVICES

The services listed below are available to all Bonnechere Manor residents. Costs for these services are funded by the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care and/or included in the accommodation rates.

- Nursing and personal care on a 24-hour basis, including care given by or under the supervision of a registered nurse or a registered practical nurse, the administration of medication and assistance with activities of daily living, including Nurse practitioner services
- Medical care

Note: Residents may continue to have their personal physician/RN (EC) provide care to them in the home. These physicians are required to meet the standards and criteria for attending physicians (Refer to Medical Director and Attending Physicians).

Medical supplies and nursing equipment necessary for the care of residents, including the prevention or care of skin disorders, continence care, infection control, and sterile procedures

- Medical devices, such as catheters and colostomy and ileostomy devices
- ➤ Supplies and equipment for personal hygiene and grooming, including skin care lotion and powder, shampoo, soap, deodorant, toothpaste, toothbrush, denture cup and cleanser, toilet tissue, hair brush, comb, razor, shaving cream, and feminine hygiene products
- ➤ Basic equipment for the temporary use of residents, including wheelchairs, geriatric chairs, canes, walkers, toilet aids and other self-help aids for the activities of daily living
- ➤ Meal service and meals, including three meals daily, snacks between meals and at bedtime, special and therapeutic diets, dietary supplements and devices enabling residents to feed themselves
- Social, recreational and physical activities and programs, including the related supplies and equipment
- Laundry, including labelling, machine washing and drying of personal clothes
- ➤ Bedding and linen including a firm, comfortable mattress with waterproof cover, pillow, bed linen, wash cloths and towels
- ➤ Bedroom furnishings such as an adjustable bed, adjustable bed rails, nightstand with lamp, dresser, closet/wardrobe and chair
- Basic accommodation
- The cleaning and maintenance of accommodations
- > Suitable accommodation and seating for meetings of the residents' and family councils
- Maintaining personal funds entrusted to the facility

It is not permissible to charge for:

- Prescription pharmaceutical preparations listed in the Drug Benefit Formulary
- > Special preparations or medical devices which may be obtained from the Ontario Drug Benefit Program as interim non-formulary benefits
- ➤ Insured devices, equipment, supplies and services available to residents through other programs such as the Home Care Program and Assistive Devices Program
- ➤ Non-prescription drugs, medication and treatment products, and supplies obtained through Ontario Government Pharmaceutical and Medical Supply Services upon requisition

ADDITIONAL GOODS AND SERVICES

As per the Purchase of Service Agreement, the Home has coordinated a number of contracted Service Providers. Residents may purchase additional goods and services from their own Service Provider with the exception of Pharmacy Services - all medications are provided by a pharmacy with which Bonnechere Manor has a contract.

Upon admission, the current Purchase of Service fees are provided to Residents/Substitute Decision Makers. Any changes to these fees are communicated to Residents/Substitute Decision Makers via posting on the Resident/Family Communication Board.

BONNECHERE MANOR: 613-432-4873 FREQUENTLY USED EXTENSIONS

For the <u>Staff Directory</u> **PRESS 3** and follow the prompts.

Some of the most common extensions and some of the reasons why you may need to contact him / her are:

TITLE	NAME	EXTENSION		
Registered Practical Nurse (RPN)	HM1 North	1555		
- Update on a resident	HM1 South	1542		
- Medication questions	HM2 North	2555		
- Questions re day-to-day care	HM2 South	2003		
	Pinnacle North	1142		
	Pinnacle South	2724		
Registered Nurse (RN)	HM Charge Nurse	1000		
- Appointments/tests				
- Consent and/or discontinuing of medication				
- Resident concerns – not resolved		2252		
Resident Care Coordinator (RCC)	Michelle Christie	2060		
- HM2 and Pinnacle South				
- Changing units				
- Programs re restraints, pain				
- Resident concerns – not resolved by RPN / RN	0 : 1	4000		
Resident Care Coordinator (RCC)	Quin Leury	1060		
- HM1 and Pinnacle North				
- Infection prevention & control				
- Changing units				
- Programs re restraints, pain				
- Resident concerns – not resolved by RPN / RN	Twicks Michaelia	1111		
Director of Care	Trisha Michaelis	1111		
- Nursing/care issues not resolved by RPN / RN / RCC		1051		
Nurse Practitioner	Josie De Jesus-Shaw	1051		
- Questions re: individual resident's clinical status/medical needs				
Social Worker	Kelsie Rodden	2059		
Infection Prevention & Control Nurse	Michelle Christie	1053		
Unit Clerks	Krista Mahusky	1001		
- Coordinate resident appointments	Kelly Sul	2559		
- Book transportation	Kendal Eady			
Food Services Supervisor	Cayla McNulty	2123		
- Questions re resident meals, nourishments	Cayla Mertaley			
- Catering services				
Assistant Food Services Supervisor	Lindsay Sheppard	2051		
Dietitian	Melissa Verch	2140		
- Questions or concerns re nutritional status and/or weight	Wielissa Vercii	2140		
	Erin Wilson	1251		
Client Programs Supervisor	ETHI VVIISON	1231		
Recreation programRehab/Physiotherapy program				
- Renab/Physiotherapy program - Wheelchairs and walkers				
- Life stories				
- Life stories - Special events				
- Volunteer coordination				
VOIGHTEEL COOLUMBUION				

Day Program, Renfrew	Erin Wilson	1251	
- Day program services			
Physiotherapist	Abhiraj	2049	
Individual resident rehab/physiotherapy needsRehab equipment, assessments	Radhakrishnan		
Hairdresser - Appointments for hair care	Nicole Quirion	2112	
Environmental Services Supervisor	Dave Norton	2145	
- Housekeeping questions		_	
- Laundry questions			
- Maintenance questions			
Administrative Assistant	Dianne Johnston	1245	
- Tours of the Home and information for those applying for placement			
- Resident admission coordination			
Administrative Assistant Finance	Shiji Pattayil	1243	
 Resident co-payment rate/reduced rate 			
- Monthly invoices for resident services			
- Resident Trust Accounts			
Administration Assistant Human Resources	Megan Ferneyhough	1128	
- Assists with Human Resources and Payroll			
Administration Supervisor	Kim Prentice	1129	
- Oversees Financial for the Home			
Human Resources Coordinator	Jaclyn Bentley	1240	
- Oversees and Human Resources			
Administrator	Dean Quade	1247	
- Any issues/concerns not resolved by direct staff person/manager			
Director of Long Term Care	Mike Blackmore	613-735-0175	
 Any issues/concerns not resolved by direct staff person/manager 		ext. 214	
Receptionist	Lori Ann Storie	0	
- Resident payments/withdrawals – including maintenance, trust accounts,			
day program, stamps and visitor meal tickets			
- General inquiries			

NOTE: If the above staff person is unable to assist you, he/she will direct you to the correct person. If you are unsure who to contact, you may contact any of the above and again, he/she will direct you to the correct person.

INFORMATION ABOUT BONNECHERE MANOR'S SERVICES AND POLICIES

Adaptive Clothing

-Decreased mobility, swelling, arthritis, incontinence and other health challenges often pose a problem in the daily dressing of a resident. Specialty easy wear adaptive clothing may be recommended to meet this need. For more information, the Home has catalogues from vendors available.

Administrative Services

The reception desk is open Monday to Friday 9:00 am to 3:00 pm. The Administration offices are open Monday to Friday 8:00 am to 4:00 pm excluding statutory holidays and closed during the lunch hour, typically 12:00 noon to 1:00 p.m.

Advocacy

In assuming responsibility for a considerable portion of the care of the resident, Bonnechere Manor assumes an advocate role.

Alcohol

A resident may have a maximum of two drinks daily when prescribed by his/her physician. The alcohol will be purchased by the resident, substitute decision maker, stored in the medication room and will be administered by a registered staff member. Residents are not permitted to store alcohol in their rooms.

Application

Application to any government funded long-term care home, for both short-term (respite) and long-term care, is through the Community Care Access Centre:

Home and Community Care Support Services, Champlain 1100 Pembroke Street East, Pembroke, ON K8A 6Y7

Phone: (613) 732-7007 Fax: (613) 732-3522

Email: information@champlain.ccac-ont.ca

• Auditorium - Renfrew Rotary Hall

If you wish to book the Renfrew Rotary Hall for your special occasion please contact the Client/Outreach Program Supervisor ext. 1253. Rental fees are applicable. The day program activity area can also be booked for special occasions when not in use by the clients, with no rental fee for Bonnechere Manor residents.

Auxiliary

This is a volunteer group of individuals who are interested in the well being of the residents. They meet monthly to review accomplishments and future volunteer tasks, operate the Craft/Gift shop, provide special activities, volunteers and fundraise. New Auxiliary members are always welcomed.

Birthday Acknowledgements

A consent form for the collection, use and disclosure of personal information is signed upon admission that includes the practice of providing a monthly birthday list to our Member of Parliament (MPP) and the Member of Provincial Parliament (MPP). If you wish to be excluded from this practice please advise the Administrative Assistant-Finance at ext. 1243 or email:

spattayil@countyofrenfrew.on.ca.

Building Access (Entrance Doors)

For the safety of our residents, staff and visitors, the front entrance doors are locked at 8:00 p.m. and unlocked at 6:00 a.m. Should you arrive after the doors are secured, please use the intercom, which is provided on the wall by the second (secured) door at the front entrance. Push the button and a staff member will be pleased to assist you.

• Call Bell System

Each resident has a call bell at his or her bedside. A call bell is also located in all washrooms, bathtub rooms and common areas. The call bell is to be pushed when assistance is required. If the resident is not able to push the button, a high sensitivity pad style call bell will be provided. The call bell can be attached to the resident and if pulled, the call bell will unplug from the wall and become activated.

• Care Conference

Resident Care Conferences are held to provide an opportunity for the resident/family to meet with members of the care team at Bonnechere Manor, to review needs from a multidisciplinary approach, to evaluate the effectiveness of interventions, to revise interventions as necessary and to discuss any concerns/problems related to the provision of resident care.

A team conference shall be held with the resident, if they are able and wish to attend and/or their representative, within six weeks of admission to review and further develop the initial written plan of care.

Therefore, all residents will have an annual multidisciplinary resident care conference. A letter will be sent to the resident/substitute decision maker and physician to inform them of the date, time and location of the resident care conference. Conferences may be held more often as identified by the resident, their family or staff. The resident/substitute decision maker may invite other family members to attend the conference.

• Church Services and Pastoral Care (Ext. 1059)

Our Ecumenical Chapel is available on the 1st floor, with Roman Catholic Mass on Thursdays and an Ecumenical Services featuring the various Protestant Communities on Sundays. The Renfrew Ministerial Association organizes the Religious Community in the provision of spiritual services for the residents. Further, Clergy visit regularly with the respective residents who attended their specific congregations. Ministerial representatives meet regularly with Bonnechere Manor staff to provide for the spiritual needs of the residents. Families are welcomed to attend spiritual activities with the residents.

• Client Programs (Ext. 1059)

A broad variety of activity programs are available, such as bingo, musical entertainment, games, community outings, card games, movie nights, special occasion parties, Pinky's ice cream parlor, the Good News Club, Art Classes, Singing Groups and the list goes on.

Each Resident/Advocate is consulted by the Client Program staff to the type of activity they wish to attend. Every effort is made to provide activities that are meaningful and entertaining for the individual residents.

Clothing

Bonnechere Manor has an industrial laundry system to process the high volume of resident clothes and linens. Please ensure resident clothing is compatible with institutional laundering techniques ('easy care'). Clothing with Velcro, easy closures, larger openings, snap or dome closures, zippers and ease of dressing designs ensure easy and comfortable dressing. We are unable to provide ironing or dry cleaning services.

• Complaints Process

We believe that residents and their families are a part of the health care team and that their contributions and concerns are important. The process for obtaining information, raising concerns, lodging complaints or recommending changes include, but are not limited to the following:

- -Discussing the issue with a Registered Staff Member
- -Discussing the issue with any manager/supervisor
- -Discussing the issue with a representative of the Resident or Family Council of the home
- -Discussing the issue with the Chair of the Renfrew County Health Committee 613-735-7288
- -If an issue remains unresolved, you may wish to contact the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care, Action Line 1-866-434-0144 -7 days per week 8:30 am to 7 pm or in writing to:

Long-Term Care Inspections Branch, Long-Term Care Operations Division 119 King St. W, 11th Floor Hamilton ON L8P 4Y7

The Administrator will respond within 10 days of receipt of an unresolved complaint, indicating a possible plan of action. As per the Fixing Long-Term Care Act, 2021 whistle blowing protection, no person shall retaliate because of disclosure to an Inspector of the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care.

• Confidentiality of Residents' Information and Records

Employees/volunteers/students/contractors are required to sign a 'Pledge of Confidentiality' form; proven violation TV

of this agreement will result in disciplinary action that may include termination of employment/service.

Decorating

Residents are encouraged to bring pictures, ornaments and other treasures that space and safety allow. Please contact the nurse to arrange for installation of picture hangers.

• Dental Hygienist (Ext. 1053) (this service is pause due to COVID-19 Pandemic)

Research indicates that there is direct link between oral health and general health. Dental hygienist services for residents are provided by an external service provider, in-house for a fee and may be accessed by contacting the registered staff.

• Dietitian

Bonnechere Manor has an onsite Dietitian whose key responsibility is to ensure nutritional care is provided to the residents consistent with the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care standards and Dietetic professional standards. The Dietitian assesses the nutrition needs of all new residents and then on an ongoing basis, those residents identified at risk. To speak with the Dietitian, you may leave a message at ext. 2140.

Discharge

If a resident is absent from the Manor beyond the available medical or psychiatric leave days have been used (see Leave of Absence), the Manor is required by the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care to discharge the resident.

For residents discharged due to absence beyond the authorized leave, application for readmission will be through the Home and Community Care Support Services, Champlain.

Donations

The purpose of the Bonnechere Manor Foundation is to secure ongoing financial support to enhance the well-being and quality of life for the residents, consistent with the mission of the Manor. For donor information please contact the Fundraising Coordinator at ext. 1129.

• Emergency Plan

Bonnechere Manor has a comprehensive Emergency Plan in place to promote provision of essential care to residents in the event of an emergency. Residents' emergency ID tags, listing major health issues are created on admission and reviewed regularly. Fire and Evacuation procedures for residents/visitors are posted on the Resident/Family Communication Board.

INCIDENT	INCIDENT CODE	
Fire	Red	Color of fire
Resident distress	Blue	Cyanotic during arrest
Disaster External	Orange	Color of ambulances
Evacuation	Green	Green means go
Missing Resident	Yellow	Not used for other codes
Bomb Threat	Black	Color of charred explosion
Violent Incident	White	Color of restraint devices
Chemical Spill	Brown	Color of chemicals
External Air Exclusion	Grey	Color of toxic gaseous cloud
Lock down	Purple	Standardized Colour Code
Person with a weapon	Silver	Standardized Colour Code

• Fall Prevention

On admission we assess every resident for the risk of having a fall. Please let nursing staff know if you notice any changes in health such as being drowsy or weak. Also advise nursing if items that are needed are not within reach like the call bell or walking aids. Family can help prevent falls by making sure the room is safe before leaving (no clutter or spills)

• Family Accommodations

A suite is available for overnight accommodation of residents' family members. Family members of residents designated as palliative are given first priority in reserving this suite with no charge. Any other use requires a fee.

• Family Council

The Bonnechere Manor Family Council meets on the fourth Tuesday at 7 p.m. monthly at the Manor. It is composed of family members, friends, volunteers and representatives from management as a resource/guest speaker when invited. The purpose is to improve the quality of life for residents through communication, education and advocacy, as well as to provide support for family members.

Family Dining Room

Each home area includes its own central dining room for resident use. Guests may be accommodates as space permits for a fee in an activity room in the resident home area. To reserve space please contact ext. 0 during the week between 9 am and 3 pm or the unit clerk at ext. 1001 at other times.

• Fire Drills

Three fire drills per month are required by law for long-term care homes. When the fire alarm is announced (Code Red and location), visitors and family members are asked to remain with the resident they are visiting. Staff will advise residents and visitors whether or not the fire announcement is a fire drill, and will provide instructions on what to do. During a fire alarm, elevators and telephones must not be used.

Fire Safety Plan

The building is provided with a two-stage alarm system with emergency voice communication and emergency telephone handsets. The fire alarm system is monitored by a central station monitoring company. The building is protected throughout by a wet pipe sprinkler system.

Exit stairwells area located:

• Two stairwells are located on each North and South home areas

Exterior exists are located:

- Main entrance
- Staff entrance/exit
- Receiving area/exit at the loading dock
- West side through the private dining room onto the Green House area
- Day Program courtyard

If you discover a fire:

Shout "Code Red"

Pull the nearest fire alarm

Close the door to the room

Move beyond the closest fire door or into a fire exit, away from the fire.

If a fire occurs in your area:

Move out of the room and proceed beyond a fire door or into a fire exit, away from the fire – staff will provide assistance.

If you are trapped in a fire area:

Lie down on the floor and put something over your head to keep heat and smoke away from your eyes and lungs — REMAIN CALM — assistance will be provide as soon as possible.

If the fire is NOT in your area:

Remain where you are; staff will provide assistance

Residents who are not ambulatory – remain in the room; staff will provide assistance. Residents who are ambulatory will be evacuated first to reduce congestion and make more room for evacuation of non-ambulatory residents.

• Food and Nutrition Services

The Dietitian completes a nutritional assessment within 14 days of a resident's admission in order to identify individual needs, likes, dislikes and therapeutic requirements. Special diets ordered by physicians are provided. The Food Services Supervisor and/or Dietitian monitors residents' nutritional health and well-being and provide consultations as required. Menus change semi-annually (spring/summer and fall/winter) and follow a three-week menu cycle. Dining Rooms are located in each resident living area for easy access and convenience.

Meal Times: Breakfast-8:15 a.m./Lunch-Noon/Dinner-5:00 p.m.

Staff endeavours to implement a rotation of serving meals that is fair to everyone, but we ask your understanding that there may be exceptions related to medical needs.

<u>In-between Meal Nourishments</u>: 10:00 a.m./2:00 p.m./7:30 p.m.

The Ministry Long-Term Care funds Bonnechere Manor to provide three nutritious meals and snacks each day. The Ministry mandates that this funding can only be used for our residents. Therefore, we are unable to serve the guests of our residents food, snacks or beverages. We ask your understanding and co-operation in not asking our staff to contravene this requirement and/or consuming resident food. Guests may join the resident for meals in the activity room on the home area as space permits. If a visitor wishes to enjoy a meal with a resident, they are welcome to purchase a meal ticket from reception Monday - Friday between the hours of 9am-3pm, or from the Charge Nurse outside these hours. Food, beverages and candy brought into the Home should be marked with the resident's name, stored in sealed containers and reported to the nursing staff. There is a refrigerator available on each home area for this purpose. Individual refrigerators are not permitted in resident rooms.

• Foot Care Nurse

Basic foot care is provided by the Home nursing staff. If a resident requires advanced foot care, an external Advanced Food Care Service can be accessed for a fee, by contacting the registered staff on the home area.

Foundation

The Bonnechere Manor Foundation volunteer boards' mission is to enhance the well-being and quality of life for the residents at the Home through fundraising events. There are a number of options to support this mission, such as In Memoriam donations. In Memoriam cards are available at the Home and all local funeral homes. A tax receipt will be issued for all donations made in memory of a loved one. Another method is through 'Planned Giving'. Donations can be set in place through bequests, wills or life insurance enabling residents, friends or family members to fulfill their philanthropic goal of supporting Bonnechere Manor. For more information or to set up a planned giving opportunity, contact the Fundraising Coordinator at ext. 1129.

• Furniture

Resident's rooms are furnished, however residents may substitute their own items for the dresser or the chair. These items must not exceed the dimensions of the furniture they replace. All windows have privacy blinds, however residents may chose to have curtains installed, which must be made from fire retardant material. The resident bed must be used and accessible by three sides for safety reasons. Placement of furniture must be in accordance with the Home policy for the health and safety of both residents and staff. Refrigerators are no longer permitted in resident rooms.

• Gift Shop (Ext. 1116)

The Bonnechere Manor Auxiliary Committee operates a gift shop, centrally located on the main floor across from the reception area. In addition to resident crafts, gifts and cards, snacks are available for purchase. The funds generated from these sales are used to enhance the life style of our residents, such as Christmas gifts or equipment items. Gift shop hours are mainly Monday to Friday 1:30 to 3:30 pm.

• Hairdressing (Ext. 2112)

Hairdressing/barbering services is provided on the 2nd floor. (Minimal fee)

• Income Tax Receipts

A Statement of Accommodation is prepared annually for each resident at the end of February. Bonnechere Manor residents are <u>not eligible</u> for a property tax credit, as Bonnechere Manor does not pay full municipal and school taxes or a full grant instead of taxes.

• Infection Control

In order to stop the spread of infection, if you are ill with respiratory symptoms such as a runny nose, fever, cough, chills or with gastrointestinal symptoms such as vomiting or diarrhea, you will be placed on isolation precautions until a diagnosis is confirmed or symptoms pass. What this means is you will be required to stay in your room for a period of

up to five days and anyone providing care to you will be required to wear a gown, gloves and possibly a mask. Your loved ones can still visit, but they may have to gown and glove; the nursing staff will have specific directions from the Infection Control Practitioner and will advise you at the time. We realize this can be lonesome and hard on you to have to remain in your room, however it is a requirement in the Fixing Long-Term Care Act, 2021 and the Provincial Guidelines in order to protect you further and the other residents. The best thing that you and your family members can do to help protect yourself and prevent the spread of infection to others is to wash your hands. Please use the alcohol based hand rub outside your room and available throughout the building. Staff are required to wash their hands before and after any direct resident care.

If there are a number of residents on the same home area with similar symptoms as defined by the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care, it is called an 'outbreak' which means you will be required to stay on the home are at all times until the outbreak is declared over by the Public Health Unit. This means not going to activities, or other areas of the building. An outbreak typically lasts a minimum of eight days but can be weeks, depending on if there are new cases. To help keep outbreaks to a minimum, everyone is encouraged to wash their hands.

Inspections

At a minimum of once per year, the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care Resident Quality Inspectors will conduct an inspection of the programs and services.

• Internet Service

Free wireless internet is available for residents and guests.

Intimacy

The expression of intimacy, touch, warmth and sexual expression are acknowledged as a natural component of adult life. Bonnechere Manor supports the right of each resident to express their need for intimacy in a supportive and non-judgmental environment.

• Language Services

Bonnechere Manor is not designated nor identified to provide French Language Services, however in an effort to address the needs of French-speaking or any other non-English language persons we will endeavour to provide information regarding our programs and services in other languages. For printed materials: Please inform the receptionist. For electronic information: Please note our website provides a link to language translation services provided by Google Translate TM as a free service to all visitors of the County of Renfrew website.

• Laundry (Ext. 2145)

Resident laundry is managed in house, however for those wishing to do their own laundry, there is a washer, dryer, iron and ironing board available on the second floor. There is no fee for the use of this service.

Labeling: New residents must send all their clothing directly to the Clothing Clerk room for labeling. Our clothing clerk will itemize new resident's clothing and apply name labels. When

the new resident retires for the night, the nursing staff will send the clothing worn on admission day to be labeled. All clothing gifts must be labeled before they are worn. They should be reported to the nursing staff, which will ensure the clothing clerk labels them. Our laundry service may require four days to return clothing items to the resident. Please ensure sufficient clothing to accommodate this cycle.

• Leave of Absences (Ministry of Long-Term Care Policy)

Current Provincial funding regulations allow each resident to be absent from the Home for the following periods of time:

Casual Leave - 2 days per week with Sunday being the first day of

the week

Vacation Leave - 21 days per year

Medical Leave - 30 consecutive days per occurrence
 Psychiatric Leave - 60 consecutive days per occurrence

The total daily charge to the Resident/Power of Attorney-Property during a leave of absence will be the accommodation rate.

• Liability/Management of Resident's Property

Large sums of money or valuables should never be left in a resident's room. The Resident/Substitute Decision Maker agrees to release and indemnify the Manor, its agents and employees from all claims and liability resulting from:

- The loss of money, unless specifically deposited in trust funds by the Manor.
- ➤ The loss or damage of personal effects. Personal effects would include but are not limited to such items as glasses, hearing aids or dentures.
- The loss or destruction of clothing.
- Any responsibility related to his/her welfare and care requirements when off the premises of Bonnechere Manor, except when such absence includes a staff escort.

NOTE: Do not leave valuables or money in bedside table

Bonnechere Manor is not responsible for residents lost or damaged personal items. If it is confirmed by the Home that a resident item is damaged due to our negligence, the Home will replace the item at cost with receipt. Residents/families may arrange for personal insurance, if they wish.

• Mail Service (Ext. 0)

Postage may be purchased and letters may be mailed at Reception. Incoming mail is forwarded to the resident's room.

The mailing address is:

Name of Resident Room Number Bonnechere Manor 470 Albert Street Renfrew, ON K7V 4L5

Mandatory Reports

The Home is required to advise the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (MOHLTC) when there is an occurrence which poses a potential or actual risk to the safety, security, welfare and/or health of a resident or to the safety and security of the Home. Please be advised of the following from the Fixing Long-Term Care Act (Director refers to the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care):

Reporting certain matters to Director

28 (1) A person who has reasonable grounds to suspect that any of the following has occurred or may occur shall immediately report the suspicion and the information upon which it is based to the Director:

- 1. Improper or incompetent treatment or care of a resident that resulted in harm or a risk of harm to the resident.
- 2. Abuse of a resident by anyone or neglect of a resident by the licensee or staff that resulted in harm or a risk of harm to the resident.
- 3. Unlawful conduct that resulted in harm or a risk of harm to a resident.
- 4. Misuse or misappropriation of a resident's money.
- 5. Misuse or misappropriation of funding provided to a licensee under this Act, the *Local Health System Integration Act, 2006* or the *Connecting Care Act, 2019*.

Note: On a day to be named by proclamation of the Lieutenant Governor, paragraph 5 of subsection 28 (1) of the Act is amended by striking out "the Local Health System Integration Act, 2006". (See: 2021, c. 39, Sched. 1, s. 203 (4))

2021, c. 39, Sched. 1, s. 28 (1)

False information

(2) Every person is guilty of an offence who includes in a report to the Director under subsection (1) information the person knows to be false. 2007, c. 8, s. 24 (2).

Exceptions for residents

(3) A resident may make a report under subsection (1), but is not required to, and subsection (2) does not apply to residents who are incapable. 2007, c. 8, s. 24 (3).

Bonnechere Manor has a duty to report the above to the MOHLTC; however a resident or other persons may do so also.

• Medical Assistance in Dying (MAID)

Medical Assistance in Dying (MAID) is legal in Canada. A long-term care home is considered 'the home' of the resident. Physicians and nurse practitioners are not obligated to provide MAID – known as conscientious objection. Each resident has an attending physician as his/her resident's primary healthcare practitioner who is required to provide an effective referral for MAID to a requesting resident. Bonnechere Manor has a policy on MAID that includes:

0	Referring the resident to the external Care Coordination Service to assess for
	eligibility for MAID. Subject to the eligibility criteria having been fulfilled

	Coordinating a	transfer to	another	location	(i.e.	family	member	's l	home
--	----------------	-------------	---------	----------	-------	--------	--------	------	------

in the community) to exercise MAID; or

☐ Coordinating the provision of MAID onsite, to be carried out by external health care providers

We believe this policy strikes an appropriate balance between the rights of eligible residents who seek MAID and physicians' right to conscientiously object to carrying out MAID. If you have any questions, please speak with your attending physician.

• Medical Director and Attending Physicians

Bonnechere Manor's Medical Director monitors all medical care in Bonnechere Manor and deals with major medical issues. A resident is able to remain under the care of his/her own attending physician when admitted to the home, provided the physician signs an agreement stating he/she will arrange for 24 hour medical coverage for the patient. Attending physicians are accountable to the Medical Director for meeting the home's policies and standards of medical care.

Attending physicians will assess, plan, implement and evaluate their residents' medical care and participate in the interdisciplinary approach to care according to the Home and MOHLTC policies.

Medications

Prescribed medications are dispensed by a Registered Practical Nurse (RPN) and/or a Registered Nurse (RN). Residents capable of safe self-administration of medication may do so with periodic inspection by the nursing staff for compliance. All natural health products and over the counter drugs must be approved and ordered by the physician.

On admission, Bonnechere Manor will obtain a supply of medications as ordered by the resident's physician. The registered staff maintains a record of the medications the resident requires and receives. All reordering of drugs and ordering of new medications will be taken care of by the nurses in consultation with the resident's physician or the Medical Director.

All residents' medication profiles are reviewed upon admission and then, at a minimum, quarterly per year thereafter by the attending physician, in conjunction with a Registered Nurse. Residents of Bonnechere Manor will be invoiced individually by the pharmacy in the amount of \$2.00 towards the dispensing fee on every prescription.

Mobility Devices

Mobility devices, including wheelchairs, walkers and canes are available to residents who require them on a short-term basis. For those requiring longer term use, an assessment by an Occupational Therapist for equipment specialized to match the resident needs is required. The Occupational Therapist can initiate an application to the Assistive Devices Program on behalf of the resident once he/she has done an assessment. The Assistive Devices government program may be able to provide assistance for up to 75% of the cost of assistive devices.

All resident mobility equipment will be inspected by the Restorative Care staff during the resident admission assessment. The Home has a Preferred Mobility Device Vendor who has a service technician available to inspect equipment and complete minor repairs. The cost for

repairs and or adjustments to resident-owned mobility devices is the responsibility of the resident/substitute decision maker. The home is not responsible to repair, replace or purchase any resident-owned mobility equipment. For more information please contact the Client Outreach Programs Supervisor at ext. 1253.

• Newsletters (is on pause due to the COVID-19 Pandemic)

The Bonnechere Manor Newsletter, The Manor Banner, provides interesting news related to the Home, coverage of recent events and highlights of residents, staff and volunteers. The Newsletter is coordinated by a volunteer and sponsored by business organizations. Submissions to the Newsletter are welcomed and encouraged (djohnston@countyofrenfrew.on.ca). The Newsletter is available at the Manor or on our website.

Newspapers

Complimentary local newspapers are available weekly. Arrangements can be made to have subscription newspapers delivered.

Notification of Substitute Decision Maker

The Substitute Decision Maker will be contacted in accordance with the sequence of individuals listed, with the first name being the initial contact person.

• Nursing and Medical Care

Bonnechere Manor provides 24-hour individualized nursing care by Registered Nurses (RN's) and Registered Practical Nurses (RPN's) as well as Personal Support Workers (PSW's) to meet the physical, emotional, intellectual, spiritual and social needs of the residents. An interdisciplinary approach to care is practiced in the Manor, which includes the involvement of the resident and family whenever possible.

We share the services of a Nurse Practitioner (NP) with Miramichi Lodge. NP's are RN's with an expanded scope of practice, working in collaboration with the physicians to provide timely assessment and medical treatment. The NP has to prioritize the residents he is able to see based on referrals received and the residents' needs. If you would like to speak with the NP, call ext. 1051.

In addition, there is a Medical Director and regularly attending Physicians. The Manor also provides assistance with transportation arrangements for medical appointments.

The Home provides onsite Palliative Care. Bonnechere Manor staff and volunteers are committed to provide specialized care to the terminally ill residents of the Home including physical, emotional and spiritual support for the residents and their families. Registered nursing staff will collaborate with residents and family as a resource to ensure the appropriate and timely transition to palliative care as circumstances warrant. End of life care is to be achieved in a manner that promotes resident dignity and comfort. Registered nursing staff, including the nurse practitioner are readily available to discuss questions or concerns you may have regarding both palliative and end of life care. The Palliative Care Resource booklet detailing what one can expect to witness near end of life is available to family at request.

Ontario Drug Benefit Program

Bonnechere Manor has a service agreement with a local pharmacy to fill and deliver all prescriptions written for our residents. The medications will be dispensed by qualified staff. All residents at Bonnechere Manor qualify for co-payment, as directed by the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care guidelines.

Parking

Free visitor parking is available, with parking spaces closest to the main entrance reserved for handicapped parking. No parking is permitted in the area immediately outside the main entrance in order to maintain a clear route for emergency vehicles. Arrangements can be made for resident parking; please contact the Receptionist at ext. 0.

• Personal Hygiene Products

Drawers in each resident washroom are provided for the storage of hygiene and grooming products. All personal care products must be labeled with resident names. Bonnechere Manor will supply personal use hygiene products however residents who prefer using a particular brand of product are welcome to purchase specific product brands at their own expense.

• Pet Therapy Program

To provide a safe and welcoming environment for pets to visit and for our residents, staff and visitors, there are guidelines in place for both the therapy dog program and informal pet visits. Guidelines for informal pet visits are:

- Pets must be on a leash or secured in a pet carrying case or contained in a secured area at all times. The pet's vaccinations must be up-to-date.
- The pet's owner is responsible for "poop and scoop" functions
- While in the resident's areas, the pet and owner are always under the supervision of staff on that Home area.
- If an incident occurs, such as biting, scratching, or aggressive behaviour, it must be reported to the Registered Nurse on the Home area immediately.

Pharmacy Services

We have contracted services with a Pharmacy. By the Long-Term Care Standards all medication prescribed must come from specific pharmacy. Over-the-counter medications can be purchased by the next-of-kin (i.e., Vitamins).

Photocopying

Residents may have written materials photocopied or enlarged at a nominal cost. Materials for photocopying are to be left at the Reception area. An attempt will be made to accommodate your request within 24 hours. A cost quotation for the work requested can be provided.

Photographs

A Bonnechere Manor staff member takes each new resident's picture on the day of admission and at least annually thereafter. This allows staff to get to know the resident sooner and it's a safety measure for medication administration and evacuation in emergency situations.

Upon admission the resident/substitute decision maker will be asked to sign an authorization permitting photos of the resident to be taken for such things as newspapers, the website, newsletters and social media or to be posted in various locations in the Home (i.e., memory collages).

Physiotherapy

The Home has a part-time Physiotherapist and Physio Assistants on staff. For more information call the Client Outreach Programs Supervisor at ext. 1253.

Power of Attorney

The resident/designate is asked to identify the person who Bonnechere Manor should notify in case of an emergency. The resident or his/her next-of-kin will also be asked if the resident has given anyone Power of Attorney. Having a Power of Attorney for Property allows the designated person to act on the resident's behalf in a situation when the resident could not act for his/herself in relation to property and finances. Power of Attorney for Property can handle the resident's finances and can sign in relation to his/her assets. A Power of Attorney for Personal Care can make personal care decisions if the resident is unable regarding, for example, treatments or medical procedures. Powers of Attorney can be designate by a lawyer or by an authorized person. Bonnechere Manor must be notified of any changes in these agreements. Bonnechere Manor must be able to contact a Power of Attorney for Personal Care at any time; he/she is requested to advise the Administration Office of how he/she may be contacted during vacation travel.

• Pre-authorized Payment Plan

Monthly resident maintenance (accommodations) can be paid using the pre-authorized payment plan. Completion of the authorization form and submission of a void cheque is required. For more information please contact the Administrative Assistant-Finance at ext. 1243.

• Prevention of Resident Abuse and Neglect Policy

We work proactively with our staff to provide the highest quality of care, dignity and safety to our residents. We have a zero tolerance policy of any type of abuse. Our Prevention of Abuse/Neglect policy is communicated to all residents/families upon admission as well as to all staff upon hire and through annual re-training. In addition, the policy is posted on the Resident/Family Bulletin Board.

Duty to Report Potential/Risk of Harm to a Resident: Harm or risk of harm that must be reported include neglect, abuse, incompetent treatment, unlawful conduct, misuse, misappropriation of funding or resident's funds. Residents are not required to report however residents have the option to report. Family and volunteers are expected to do so as well.

All incidents are thoroughly investigated by the supervisor or RN in charge of the Home (designate). A report is made to the Director of Long-Term Care/Administrator; if resident abuse or neglect has occurred, disciplinary actions are taken up to and including dismissal of the employee involved.

If there is any evidence of actions of a criminal nature, the Director of Long-Term Care/Administrator or designate will notify the appropriate authorities.

Whistleblowing Protection: No legal or other action can be taken for reporting incidents mentioned above and retaliation (i.e. resident cannot be discharged, staff dismissed or threatened with retaliation such as discipline or suspension).

Privacy

The Ontario health privacy law requires anyone that provides you with health services to protect your personal health information. They have to tell you what they do with the information and in certain situations, ask permission before they get information, use information or give information out. A health care provider is not allowed to collect personal health information where it is not necessary or to collect, use or give out more information than is necessary. The law also gives you the right to see the information and to ask for it to be changed or corrected if you think there is an error or inaccuracy in the record.

- Implied Consent When you seek health care from us, we assume that we have your permission to collect, use and share your personal health information among your health care providers, including the doctors, nurses, social workers, therapists, and other professionals or their support staff within our Home, who provide or assist in providing health care to you. We may also give your personal health information to your outside physician or other health care providers so they can provide you with ongoing health care and follow-up; You must inform us in writing if you do not want us to use, share or give out some or all of your personal health information to provide you with health care. Staff in our Home who do not provide or assist you with health care are generally not allowed so see your health information.
- Express Consent We are not allowed assume we have your permission to give personal health information about you to others. For example, except where the law allows otherwise, we must ask your permission to give your personal health information to:
 - (a) People who do not provide you with health care, like a family member who does not have the legal authority to act for you, or to insurance companies; or
 - (b) To a health care professional who is not involved in your care. People outside the health system who receive your personal health information can only use it or give it out for the reasons that they received it or as allowed or required by law.
- Limits on using and giving out your personal health information In some circumstances, you can tell us not to use, share or give out some or all of your personal health information to other people who provide you with health care. If you choose to limit how we give out some or all of your personal health information, you should be aware then when we give out your personal health information to others, we are required to tell them when we think the information is inaccurate or incomplete, including when we think the missing information could affect your health care.

- When your consent is not required we are allowed or may be required to use and/or give out some of your personal health information without consent in the following situations:
 - To process payments through government programs, like the Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP)
 - To report certain information, such as health conditions that make you unfit to drive, or to report certain diseases to public health authorities
 - When we suspect certain types of abuse
 - To identify a person who has died
 - To give the spouse or child of the person who has died personal health information to assist them in making decision about their own care
 - To reduce a significant risk of serious bodily harm to a person or the public
 - To give information to certain registries or planning bodies that use personal health information to improve health care services or health system management, as long as strict privacy protections are in place
 - To assist health researchers for research, as long as strict privacy requirements are met
 - To improve or maintain the quality of care or any related program or service
 - For risk management and legal purposes
 - To allocate resources to our programs and services
 - To assess the ability of a person to make health care and other important decisions
 - For administration or enforcement of laws about the practices of health care providers, including to allow professional Colleges and other legal bodies to regulate the practices of health care professionals
 - For the purposes of a legal proceeding or complying with a court order, or other legal requirement
- Providing information to family, friends and others There are times when we may give out information about residents to their families, friends, and others; You must notify us in writing that you do not want us to give out this kind of information about you. We are allowed to give out general information about you, like whether you are a resident here, how you are doing (i.e., that your condition is stable or improving) and where you can be found (i.e., room number). Before doing so, at our first opportunity we will ask you if you do not want us to give out this kind of information. We are also allowed to give out your name and location here to a representative of a religious or other organization where you have told us about our connection to the organization.
- Fundraising in many communities, hospitals, long-term care homes and other health care organizations raise funds for improving health care services, such as buying new medical equipment. To support these efforts, the law allows limited information about you to be shared for fundraising. Details about your health condition cannot be shared.

But fundraisers do need your name and address, so that they can contact you or someone who is acting on your behalf; **You must notify us in writing that you do not want to be contacted**.

- Education, Planning and Management We are allowed to use your personal health information without your consent to educate our staff and students and to plan and manage the services and programs we offer. We use personal health information for risk management and error management and for other activities to improve or maintain the quality of the care we provide.
- Seeing your information You have a right to see your personal health information and to get a copy of it by asking us for it, or by writing to us and paying a reasonable fee. Some exceptions may apply. For example, when the information is only about monitoring the quality of health care we provide, you will not get to see the record. We may not give you the record in a few situations, including if the record relates to law enforcement, legal proceedings or another individual. We must respond to your request as soon as possible and within 30 days. There may be a delay if we have to ask others about the records or where it will take time to find the record. You have the right to be notified of such delays. If you required the record urgently, we must consider responding as soon as possible.
- Who you can talk to about your concerns please come to us first if you are not happy about something that has been done with your personal health information. If you wish to make a complaint, we want to resolve your concerns with you. To discuss your concern and see what can be done to fix the situation, please speak to the Administrator.
- The Information and Privacy Commissioner of Ontario sometimes we may be unable to resolve all of your concerns about how your personal health information has been handled. In this case, you may wish to contact the Information and Privacy Commissioner of Ontario. The Commissioner is the personal who is general responsibility for ensuring that the Act is followed. You can make a complaint to the Commissioner about any decision, action or inaction that you believe is not in compliance with the Act, including:
 - If you are unable to resolve with us a complaint or concern about how your personal health information has been handled
 - If you are unable to see all of your personal health information, or want to complain about a delay in responding to your request
 - If you feel your personal heath information in your record is incorrect and you
 have been unable to persuade us to correct the information; or
 - If you disagree with the fee that we charged for you to see or get a copy of your personal health information

You must make your complaint within one year of the matter you are complaining about and it should be in writing. The commissioner will try to resolve the matter through mediation in

his/her office. If your complaint cannot be resolved in this way, the Commissioner has the power to investigate and to make an order that sets out what must happen.

• You can Contact the Commissioner in Writing at:

Information and Privacy Commissioner/Ontario

2 Bloor Street East, Suite 1400

Toronto, ON M4W 1A8

Telephone: 416-326-3333 or 1-800-387-0073

Facsimile: 416-325-9195

Email address: info@ipc.on.ca Website: https://www.ipc.on.ca/

DISCLAIMER: The above is general information only and is not legal advice as to all rights and obligations under the Personal Health Information Protection Act.

• Rate Reduction

Under the new Fixing Long-Term Care Act, 2021, a resident of a basic long-stay bed may apply to receive a rate reduction. A resident will be required to access all income available to him/her before an application for a reduced rate can be made. For more information please contact the Administrative Assistant – Finance. Ext. 1247.

• Recreation Programs

Bonnechere Manor seeks to eliminate boredom, loneliness and helplessness by encouraging children's visits and providing animal companionship along with the opportunity to care for other living things like plants and fish. In addition, the Home provides a wide range of activities on a daily basis including group and individual programs and community outings.

• Resident Council

The main purpose of the Bonnechere Manor Resident's Council is to improve the life of residents. All residents are encouraged and welcomed to join the regular meetings. Agenda and minutes of meetings are posted on the Resident/Family Communication Board. Through the Client Program Department, the Residents are notified of the monthly Resident Council's date, time and location as posted on the monthly activity calendar.

• Resident/Representative Meetings

Bonnechere Manor communicates with residents/families in a variety of ways:

- Written information is regularly posted on the Resident/Family Communication Boards, located by the reception area.
- Resident/Family information sessions held semi-annually or more as required; Notices, Agenda's and Minutes are posted on the Resident/Family Communication Board. Everyone is encouraged to attend.
- Information is mailed out as required including the Bonnechere Manor Newsletter and Resident/Family Satisfaction Survey to Residents/Substitute Decision Makers

• Resident Rooms

To provide a therapeutic bedroom space for each resident, resident/families are encouraged to provide personal furniture and furnishings that are familiar and home like, within the parameters that allows for safe resident mobility, infection control and the safe provision of

care by staff. In the event it becomes unsafe for staff to provide care or furnishings cause a barrier for resident transfers/mobility, families will be required to remove these items. Security and repairs for personnel belongings are the responsibility of the resident/family; Bonnechere Manor is not responsible for lost, stolen or damaged items.

- 1. Guidelines:
- a) Fire Safety
 - Fire retardant drapes and curtains are acceptable.
 - Mattresses will be provided by the Home and meet Fire code requirements.

b) Space for Care

A bed, closet/wardrobe, nightstand, dresser, lamp and a chair will be provided in each room. No more than one large piece of additional furniture is recommended.

- A reasonable amount of photos, pictures and memory box items are suggested.
- Pictures will be hung by the Maintenance Department; please request through Nursing.
- No personal clothing or furniture is to be stored in the bathrooms.
- Sufficient space to provide safe access by caregivers to three sides of the bed (both sides and the foot of the bed) is required,
- Sufficient space for specialized program equipment such as lifts and wheelchairs to safely operate in the room.

c) Electrical Safety

All equipment must be CSA approved and checked and approved by Maintenance Department for safe condition prior to use.

- Extension cords are not allowed. Approved power bars installed by maintenance will be allowed if required and assessed, approved and documented on care plan by Nursing Department. (Note: tripping hazard).
- Larger televisions are allowed with approval by Maintenance if supported on a safe structure and does not impede traffic or clearances in the room.
- Other than TV's and computer equipment, the following electrical operated equipment not limited to is not allowed in resident rooms: Electric heaters, electric blankets, dehumidifiers, humidifiers, heating pads, electrical appliances (including fridges and coolers), electric irons, kettles, toasters.
- Christmas lights are not allowed in resident rooms with the exception of small ceramic or fibre optic type trees.

Note: The thermostat in the resident room controls the heat.

Approval Process:

On admission day, the resident/substitute decision maker will review any requests to bring in additional resident furnishings or equipment with a representative from the Nursing Department and Environmental Services Department for approval.

Following admission, any further additions to the resident's room will be reviewed by requesting a meeting with a representative from the Nursing Department and Environmental Services Department.

Any exceptions required for <u>care</u> purposes may be approved by a Registered Nurse and documented on the care plan.

• Resident Transfer/Move

If a Resident's care needs change, a move or transfer to another Resident Home Area may be required. The nursing staff will endeavour to discuss the changed needs with the Resident/Substitute Decision Maker as soon as possible when this is being considered. Please note that we have to maintain a full occupancy so we cannot allow a lot of notice time — your cooperation is appreciated.

• Respite Care

There are two respite beds at Bonnechere Manor. These beds are designated for individuals in the community who may require convalescent care or who may benefit from a short stay in the home. For application for admission, please contact: Home & Community Care Support Services, Champlain

1100 Pembroke Street East

Pembroke, ON K8A 6Y7

Phone: 613-732-7007 Fax: 613-732-3522 Email: information@champlain.ccac-ont.ca

Restraint Policy

Bonnechere Manor will not use physical restraints unless there is an identified risk of injury to the resident or others, and other alternatives have been considered and have been found to be ineffective. Where it is considered necessary to restrain a resident, the least restrictive measure will be used. A physical restraint may be applied to a resident on the direction of a registered nurse only, and a physician's verbal order will be obtained within 12 hours of the restraint application. To review the full policy, please contact a Resident Care Coordinator ext 2060 or 1060.

Minimizing restraint program includes an assessment of every resident for the risk of potential use of restraints. On admission a care plan is created that uses alternative approach before a restraint is used. Family can help by being aware of the alternative approaches being used. Family is encouraged to speak with the registered staff. Restraints are used for two reasons: 1. for emergencies when a resident is at risk of harm to self or others or 2. when all alternatives have failed. Restraints are only used as a last resort for the shortest amount of time and will be the least restrictive.

Safety

We take resident safety very seriously. That said, errors can occur in the delivery of healthcare. Our commitment to you is that when we are informed of an error or harmful event regarding you/your loved one, the Administrator/designate will tell you:

• The facts about what happened;

- The steps that were and will be taken to minimize the harm; and,
- What will be done in the future to prevent similar events.

• Scent - Minimal

Bonnechere Manor has a minimal scent policy, related to resident, staff and volunteers sensitivity. Please refrain from scented products in the Home. As well, some residents, staff and volunteers have sensitivities to heavily scented flowers and plants. Please choose varieties that are low scent.

Security

Security measures are in place to control access into and within the building for the protection of the residents.

No one other than a resident may enter the building between 2000 hours and 0530 hours unless prior arrangements are made with the nurse-in-charge.

Residents who return to the home later than 2000 hours must use the intercom connected to the Charge Nurse telephone to request the door to be opened. Video surveillance system is in place.

Outside lighting is controlled by an automatic sensor. The Lighting turns on approximately 30 minutes before dark and turns off approximately 30 minutes after dark.

Sewing

Sewing services for resident's personal clothing items such as hemming, replacing buttons and other small repairs/alterations are available through volunteer sewing groups and by an external provider for a fee. For more information call ext. 1243.

• Smoking Regulations

There is a no smoking of tobacco, cannabis, electronic cigarettes and any other substances by residents/visitors/staff or members of the public permitted in the Home or on the property of Bonnechere Manor. Please be advised of the following consequences for contravention of the Home's smoking regulations:

Residents:

- 1. Immediate extinguishing of smoking material.
- 2. Removal of smoking materials e.g. cigarettes, matches, etc.
- 3. Written notification by staff to the Administrator or designate.
- 4. Documentation to: the resident's record, representative, Public Health Unit and Ministry of Health and Long Term Care, noting that if the resident refuses to comply, further actions may be taken.

Public:

- 1. Immediate extinguishing of smoking materials.
- 2. Written notification by staff to the Administrator or designate.
- 3. Written warning noting that if the individual refuses to comply, further actions may be taken up to and including being banned from the Home and property.

Snoezelen Therapy

We have initiated the Snoezelen Therapy into our programs at Bonnechere Manor. These therapy sessions will reduced stress, agitation and promote a more relax setting.

Special Programs

Bonnechere Manor uses an inter-disciplinary team approach in palliative care, treating dehydration, pneumonia and IV therapy. Bonnechere Manor also utilizes consulting services such as the Geriatric Mental Health team, who hold regular clinics for those requiring assessment. In addition, our Nurse Practitioner is available on site for consults. Our registered staff receives ongoing education in assessment and providing interventions for managing behaviour.

• Spiritual Program/Pastoral Services

Bonnechere Manor provides spiritual support programs for all residents through an organized pastoral care program which responds to the needs and desires of the residents. Regularly scheduled multi-faith services are held in the chapel located on the main floor. The Bonnechere Manor Activity Calendar, distributed to residents and available at the reception desk and on the Home's website, lists times for the various services.

• Staff Accompaniment (Ext. 1001)

If family members are unable to accompany their loved ones to medical and other types of appointments, and in the absence of a volunteer, the Home may be able to provide this accompaniment on a fee for service basis subject to the Homes' staffing needs.

• Telephone Service (Ext. 1243)

A telephone jack is available at each bedside. Arrangements for installation, monthly billing (including long distance) is made with the Administrative Assistance – Finance. (Minimal fee)

• Television/Cable (Ext. 1243)

Resident may wish to bring a television for use in their room and request cable service through Bonnechere Manor. Arrangements for the installation, monthly billing, transfer and termination of cable service must be made through the Administrative Assistant-Finance. Maximum size permitted for wall mount TVs is 35 inches.

• Tours

For more information on Bonnechere Manor or to make an appointment to tour the Home, please contact the Administrative Assistant at ext. 1245.

• Transportation(Ext. 1001)

Transportation costs, which will include those for medical appointments will be on a fee for service basis determined by the provider of the service (external to the Home). The Home will continue to arrange transportation for appointments outside of Renfrew with providers of this service, at an agreed upon rate. Whenever possible, we encourage family members to assist their relatives to such appointments.

• Trust Fund (Ext. 1243)

Trust accounts are maintained by the Home on behalf of residents for their financial convenience and are strictly maintained in compliance with applicable legislation:

➤ Home responsibilities

- Holds a trust account with a bank that is a separate, non-interest bearing account;
- Upon admission, a Purchase of Service Agreement is completed to authorize services
 that a resident requests be paid from their trust account. The Purchase of Service
 Agreement provides a description and cost of services, as well as the frequency and
 timing of withdrawals for payment of services. The Purchase of Service Agreement and
 the trust account can be reviewed upon request;
- Individually sets up each resident trust account, which will hold no more than \$5,000.00;
- Will not charge a transaction fee for withdrawals, deposits or anything else related to the resident's money held in trust;
- Provides itemized trust account statements on a quarterly basis to the resident or Power of Attorney – Property;
- Maintains a petty cash to ensure sufficient money is available to meet the daily requests of cash for residents with a trust account; and
- Trust accounts will be audited annually by the municipal Auditor.

Trust account deposits and withdrawals are completed at the Reception desk. Receipts will be issued for deposits. Trust account balances can be provided by the receptionist upon request. The Reception desk is generally open Monday through Friday, 7:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., excluding statutory holidays. Please note that, occasionally the office may only be open 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. due to staffing resources.

➤ Resident/POA- Property Responsibilities

- Maintain a balance in the trust account to cover the monthly authorized service costs;
- Request one day in advance for withdrawals over \$100.00;
- Review the itemized statements;
- Inform the Home in writing of requests of changes to services that were previously authorized to be paid from the trust account.

For more information, call ext. 1243.

Valuables

Residents are advised to keep only small amounts of money on their person. Residents may wish to deposit funds into a Trust Account for safekeeping (see **Trust Accounts** for more information) and to store jewellery or other valuables with family for safekeeping. Every resident has a locked display case outside their room which can be used for displaying personal items. Please see the nurse to obtain key.

NOTE: Bonnechere Manor is not responsible for resident lost, stolen or damaged items.

Vending Machines

Vending Machines are available on the first floor.

• Video Conferencing

Bonnechere Manor has Ontario Telemedicine Network video conferencing equipment on site. If a resident wishes to connect to another OTN site for a medical appointment/consulting, please discuss with the nurse.

• Violence Prevention

There is a strong connection between the care of residents and worker safety. Our goal is to enhance both. We strive to provide a safe environment for all our residents, staff and visitors. For the protection of everyone, we have a violence prevention program that does not permit any kind of violent behaviour. While we acknowledge that medical conditions or cognitive illness may cause a resident to be violent, by law we are required to communicate to staff the necessary information and preventive measures regarding residents who present a history and/or risk of violent, aggressive or responsive behaviour in the workplace. The process includes:

1. Assessment

- admission and quarterly thereafter for all residents exhibiting violent or threatening behavior
- As required i.e., significant change in condition/incident

2. Communication

- •resident/substitute decision maker is informed if resident scores high/very high risk and provided with a brochure with further information
- care plan communicates resident triggers and/or predisposing factors to direct care members and offers appropriate actions that can be utilized to mitigate risk while providing resident care
- •non-direct care staff are informed of triggers and interventions

The program is evaluated regularly and adjusted as required.

If anyone becomes aggressive or violent, they may be asked to leave - our goal is to provide the best possible care by keeping our residents, staff and visitors safe.

• Volunteer Services (Ext. 1253)

Bonnechere Manor is privileged to have the diverse and talented services of a dedicated and enthusiastic group of Volunteers. The Volunteers bring the Community to Bonnechere Manor and share their music, craft skills, and assistance with a variety of activities in many ways too numerous to mention. New Volunteers are always welcome. For more information contact the Client/Outreach Program Supervisor.

c: Orientation Manual Website